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Summary

The idea underlying Operation Identification is, by marking objects
desirable for theft, to prevent them from being stolen.

Operation Identification is directed especially against house bur-
glaries but is also used, for example, by car-owners to prevent theft of
their car radio or tape recorder. Recently, too, it has been directed to
cycles, skis, etc. Only house burglaries, however, are discussed in the
report. '

The object of Operation Identification is briefly to get householders
to mark property desirable for theft with a unique identification (the
identity number of one of their members). This is done with an
engraving pen or invisible-ink pen.

When the objects have been marked they shall be entered on a list
showing also their identification numbers. Possessions with "natural"
identification - e.g. production numbers of cameras, etc - shall
likewise be entered on the list. By means of a sign set up at various
entrances the householder shall then notify that he participates in
Operation Identification.

The fundamental idea underlying Operation Identification is that it
shall be unattractive for persons to commit burglary in households
which participate in the Operation.

Receivers of stolen goods shall also be made unwilling to accept
marked objects in view of the risks that they may be identified as
such. Burglars shall be deterred from committing burglary owing to
the difficulty of disposing of marked stolen goods and the increased
risk of detection.

Other effects striven for are to facilitate police investigations and to
be able to a greater extent to restore stolen goods to their rightful
owners.

The object of the study has been to establish whether Operation
Identification is effective in preventing crime or not.

One element in the study has been interviewing of burglars. Owing to
problems of representativity and reliability of the answers the
population of interviewed persons has been small.



To the questions relating to Operation Identification most persons
replied that they had seen the warning sign. Nearly half of those
interviewed, however, did not know what it actually meant. Most said
that they would not refrain from burglary in households participating
in Operation Identification.

From these particulars, however, no conclusions can be drawn as to
whether Operation Identification has any crime prevention effect or
not.

The evaluation concerned a residential area outside Stockholm.
There are some 3 500 houses in the area. The trend of participation in
Operation Identification and of house-breaking was followed over a
period of four years. House-breaking was also studied four years back
in time from the start of the project in 1979.

Which houses are protected by means of Operation Identification
have been established by observations. Every house in the area was
visited on three occasions at two-year intervals by an observer who
noted whether the house displayed an Operation Identification label.
Houses with an alarm system (displaying an alarm sign) were also
recorded.

At the first observation about 13 % participated in Operation
Identification, at the second just over 20 % and at the third nearly
30 %. For alarm systems the figures were about 4 %, 6 % and
10%.

During the observation period burglaries increased slightly in the
area, whereas they decreased in adjacent areas. This, however, has
nothing to do with Operation Identification. For one thing the
participation in the Operation was too low for effects on the crime
trend to be expected in the area. Nor was the study organized in such a
way that anything could be said about effects, if any, in the area.

The aim was, instead, to study whether the risk of burglary in the
dwellings of those participating in the Operation is reduced in
comparison with non-participants. The effect of alarm systems was
also studied.

The results show that no crime prevention effect of Operation
Identification can be found. The risk of burglary does not differ in
relation to that for households without protection. Alarm systems, on
the other hand, reduce the risk of burglary.

It should be pointed out that the crime prevention effect was studied
only as regards single family houses. The study reveals nothing about
the situation in multifamily houses.

The flow of stolen goods from dwellings afflicted by burglary has also
been studied. It was found that what people are most loath to lose and
which, besides, is most attractive to thieves - jewellery and silver - is



markable only to a small extent. Things which can easily be replaced,
e.g. TV sets, stereo equipment, etc, on the other hand, are simple to
mark. .

Marking, however, provides no guarantee against loss since numer-
ous things are stolen although they are marked. And the probability
of recovering stolen marked objects is small.

Another effect striven for in Operation Identification is to improve
the situation as regards clearing up of crimes. Burglaries committed
in households participating in Operation Identification, however, are
not cleared up to a greater extent than those in other households.
Since only a small proportion of all objects stolen from households
participating in Operation Identification are marked, this is not a
surprising result. The conclusion from the study is that the actual
theory underlying Operation Identification is reasonable but that
reality turns out to be other than the theory assumes.

This "negative" result of the evaluation, however, must not preclude
trial of other measures or strategies for crime prevention. In view of
the alarming growth of crime it is, in fact, desirable to try new
approaches and methods. They should also be implemented in such a
way that their effect can be evaluated and an idea can be gained of
their expediency.



1 Operation Identification in
theory

1.1 Introduction
The idea of being able to protect one's possessions by means of
unique distinctive marks is a very old one. Owners' signs and
earmarking of cattle are examples. The principle has now been used
for crime prevention in what is called Operation Identification. In this
modern form the measure was first adopted at the beginning of the
1960s, originating in the USA. It came to Sweden in the mid-1970s,
where in particular, the police in cooperation with the Theft-
Prevention Association have made use of it. Insurance companies,
too, have to some extent been engaged in this matter.

Apart from the USA and Sweden, Operation Identification is being
put into effect in Norway, Holland, Great Britain and other
countries.

The fundamental idea underlying Operation Identification is, by
marking objects desirable for theft, to prevent them from being
stolen. More or less extensive evaluations, of varying scientific
quality, have been made in the USA. One of the most thorough and
reliable ones is presumably that by Nelson B. Heller et al. (1975). It is
published in three volumes and, among other items, contains a
summary of different evaluations that have been made. This section
of the report is partly based on that work.

Operation Identification is directed especially against house bur-
glaries but is also used, for example, by car-owners to prevent theft of
their car radio or tape recorder. Recently, too, it has been directed to
cycles, skis, etc. Only house burglaries, however, will be discussed in
this report.

The object of Operation Identification is briefly to get householders
to mark property desirable for theft with a unique identification (the
identity number of one of their members). This is done with an
engraving pen or invisible-ink pen.

When the objects have been marked they shall be entered on a list
showing also their identification numbers. Possessions with "natural"
identification - e.g. production numbers of cameras, etc - shall
likewise be entered on the list. By means of a sign set up at various



entrances the householder shall then notify that he participates in
Operation Identification.

The fundamental idea underlying Operation Identification is that it
shall be unattractive for persons to commit burglary in households
which participate in the Operation. This shall be achieved by
increasing the risk of detection and catching of thieves.

Receivers of stolen goods shall also be made unwilling to accept
marked objects in view of the risk that they may be identified as such.
Burglars shall thus be deterred from committing burglary owing to
the difficulty of disposing of marked stolen goods and the increased
risk of detection.

Other effects striven for are to facilitate police investigations and to
be able to a greater extent to restore stolen goods to their rightful
owners.

1.2 Objectives
The primary objective of Operation Identification is to prevent
burglary. If this objective is more closely analysed, however, several
goals and two levels of striving can be distinguished - the micro and
the macro level. On the micro level the unit is households. On this
level two effects are primarily aimed at:

1 a. Households participating in Operation Identification shall run
less risk of burglary than those not participating.

2 a. If burglary occurs nevertheless, households participating in
Operation Identification shall have greater chances of getting
back their belongings.

The goal on macro level - the society level - may be summarized
under two points:

1 b. The burglary rate shall be diminished.

2 b. The proportion of residential burglaries cleared up shall be
increased.

It should be pointed out in this context that goal 1 a can be fulfilled
without fulfilment of goal 1 b, i.e. even if households participating in
Operation Identification are less exposed to burglary, this need not
mean that the total number of burglaries diminishes. Burglaries can
be committed in households not participating in the Operation. The
term crime prevention may thus under certain circumstances be
somewhat ambiguous.
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1.3 The theory
In theory Operation Identification may affect the burglary process in
many different stages. By burglary process is meant the stage from
which a potential criminal considers committing a burglary to the
stage when the stolen goods are disposed of. Operation Identifica-
tion, however, is also thought to take effect after a receiver has taken
over the objects or a new "owner" has them in his possession. To
describe how Operation Identification is assumed to function and
how the objectives shall be achieved, the Operation can be set in a
time context.

For analysis of the possibilities of preventing residential burglaries by
means of Operation Identification it can appropriately be divided
into three phases in which different conditions must be fulfilled for
crime to be prevented. The three phases are the information, the
marking and the burglary-decision phases.

Three groups - police, households and potential burglars - must act
and be influenceable for Operation Identification to function.

The first target group is householders. They must be notified of the
existence of Operation Identification and be convinced that it offers
effective protection against burglary. They must then join in the
Operation, which they do by marking their possessions and
displaying their participation by a sign at different entrances.

The second and, to be sure, important target group is the
house-breakers. As far as they are concerned they must know of
Operation Identification, what it involves, and must recognize the
sign and what it means. The view must be conveyed to them that the
possession of marked objects involves increased risks, that the
objects are difficult or impossible to dispose of on the receiver
market, and that burglary in households participating in Operation
Identification is more risky than in other households.

The role of the police in this context is in different ways to inform
about Operation Identification, how it is intended to function, how
objects are to be marked and, finally, to furnish marking equipment.
These actions are accordingly the information and marking phase.

The last phase, the burglary-decision phase, concerns the burglars.
By reason of their knowledge of Operation Identification they shall
refrain from committing burglary in households displaying the
Operation sign. The reasoning is illustrated in the table below.

The objective of increasing the proportion of cleared-up residential
burglaries applies when the burglary process has started and to
already committed burglaries. The burglary reconnaissance phase
and the time spent at the scene of the crime shall be prolonged in
order to increase the risk of detection. The stage during which the
burglar selects his goal will be prolonged if he avoids households
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participating in Operation Identification and seeks others instead.
The possibility of observing suspect persons and taking action against
them is thus assumed to be greater.

Figure 1.1 Operation Identification process in relation to the objective
of preventing residential burglary

Infor-
mation
phase

Marking
phase

Burglary-
decision
phase

Police

inform about
the existence
of Operation
Identification

explain the
implications
of Operation
Identification

furnish
marking
equipment

Households

note the exist-
ence of Operation
Identification

understand the
implications of
Operation
Identification
and accept that
it provides
effective
protection

loan marking
equipment and
mark it as
indicated

display Operation
Identification
sign

Potential burglars

note the existence
of Operation
Identification

understand the
implications of
Operation Identi-
fication and
accept that it in-
volves increased
risks and/or that
marked objects
will be difficult
to dispose of

refrain from com-
mitting burglaries
in Operation
Identification
households

If a household is burgled and the deterrent effect has thus failed, the
time spent by the burglar at the scene of the crime will be extended as
he must investigate which goods are marked. This means that the
stage when the criminal can be seized in the act may be presumed to
be longer. If he is not detected and avoids taking marked goods, he is
no longer affected by Operation Identification. In this case,
admittedly, the household has been burgled but has retained the
objects that were marked.

If the thief decides to take marked goods and is apprehended during
his flight from the scene of the crime, the police can identify them as
suspected stolen goods and can thus bind him to the crime. If the
receivers are unwilling to accept the marked stolen goods, the
disposal phase is prolonged. As long as they remain in the burglar's
possession he is vulnerable.
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The division into the various events as regards the second objective
will thus be the reconnaissance, burglary, flight and disposal phases.
The criminal's choice of object for theft is assumed to be affected by
Operation Identification. Even if unaffected he is assumed to avoid
the choice of marked objects. If he is uninfluenced by the sign or does
not avoid marked objects, he can be more easily bound to the crime if
found with them.

As regards householders the assumption is, as before, that they have
set up the sign and have marked their possessions. An important
point is what objects attractive for theft can really be marked and to
what extent the mark is indestructible.

For the police the search and investigation work, in particular, is of
interest in this context: what methods are used, under what
circumstances persons will be suspected and action taken against
them and checks made of objects in their possession.

If it proves that the commitment of burglary in households
participating in Operation Identification involves increased risks, this
is assumed to lead to avoidance of such goals by the criminal clientele.
The objective of preventing burglary is thus closely linked to that of
increasing the proportion of cleared-up burglaries.

Figure 1.2 Operation Identification process in relation to the objective
of increasing the proportion of cleared-up burglaries

Reconnais-
sance

Burglary
phase

Flight phase

Disposal
phase

Households

display by a sign
that they partici-
pate in Operation
Identification

that they have
really marked
their objects

that the mark is
indestructible

Burglars

refrain from corn-
ting burglary in
participating
households and
concentrate on
others

avoid marked
objects

are in posses-
sion of marked
objects

possess marked
objects and have
problems in dis-
posing of them

Police

note suspect
behaviour

note burglaries
being committed

note and check
suspect persons
and the objects
they have in
their posses-
sion

as above
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Schematically the main points in the objective of increasing the
proportion of cleared-up burglaries may be listed as follows.

How house-breakers may react is illustrated in the diagram below,
which shows different reactions when a household participating in
Operation Identification is encountered.

For Operation Identification to function, accordingly, the thieves
must be given the notion that the prospects of committing burglary in
participating households are poor. If the whole matter is viewed in
more realistic terms, it is in the later stage of the process that
Operation Identification enters into the picture. It is difficult to
imagine that the actual search for suitable objects would be
appreciably affected by Operation Identification.

In order that thieves may clearly understand that Operation
Identification is not a mere empty threat, a number of burglaries must
actually be committed in participating households and marked
objects be taken. If the theory holds, the negative experience gained
by these "pioneers" must then be spread to their colleagues.

This need not necessarily mean, however, that house-breakers are
deterred from committing burglary in households participating in the
Operation but simply that they refrain from taking marked objects.
How well Operation Identification functions in practice I deal with in
the following chapters.
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2 From the criminal's viewpoint

2.1 Characteristics of criminals as group
Our knowledge of criminals is actually limited to those who are
traced. (This applies at least to older criminals for whom the question
of self-reported crime studies do not arise.) There are certain
characteristics which entail a greater (or lesser) risk of a particular
category of house-breakers getting caught. The most significant
factor in this context would seem to be the level of criminal activity.
The greater the intensity of criminal conduct, the greater the risk of
being caught (Persson, 1976).

The possibilities house-breakers themselves have to influence the
factors affecting the risk of getting caught must not be overestimated
(Knutsson, 1979). Those who are assiduous in crime, therefore, will
be overrepresented among known house-breakers.

An example of a factor which raises the crime level is drug abuse
(McGlothlin, 1978; Knutsson & Kuhlhorn, 1980). In relation to all
house-breakers, therefore, criminals who are drug addicts will be
overrepresented.

The representativity problem must, however, not be overemphasi-
zed. It is of the "typical" burglars that our knowledge is greatest.
From the point of view of countermeasures, furthermore, it is the
highly active criminals who are of the greatest interest.

Burglars are mostly young men. The majority of them are in their
twenties. Crimes of this kind occur fairly late in the criminal career
(Sarnecki, 1982). The female element is small but has slightly
increased since the end of the 1960s (Knutsson, 1983a).

Among these criminals there are a considerable number of drug
addicts. This proportion, too, has increased since the mid-sixties.
Among those arrested on a suspicion of burglary in Stockholm the
proportion of those practising drug injection was at that time about
10 %, rising to nearly 30 % at the beginning of the seventies (Be jerot,
1975). Persson (1976) estimated the proportion of drug addicts at
about 50 % in a survey of the conditions in the Stockholm area in the
mid-seventies. For the most active criminals the estimate was
75 %.
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It is only an extremely small proportion of the population who engage
in this type of crime. In the Stockholm area it is probably of an order
of a few per mille (Persson, 1976). Owing to their average high level
of activity, however, their effect is considerable. It is accordingly
against the activities of a small group that in different ways we
attempt to protect ourselves.

2.2 Interviews with burglars

2.2.1 Procedure
To get an idea of how criminals look upon their lives I arranged for a
number of interviews with burglars. These took place in conjunction
with police investigations concerning residential burglaries in Stock-
holm. The interviews took place immediately after the suspects had
admitted their crimes. When making preparations for these inter-
views I had found, in fact, that they then had a need to talk to
someone.

The interviews were tape-recorded. The persons interviewed could
switch off the tape recorder if they so desired and could also erase any
portions of a delicate nature. None, however, made use of these
possibilities.

I deliberately avoided asking too pointed questions on delicate
subjects such as about receivers and drug peddlers. Most of those
interviewed were frank in their remarks. Only on a few occasions was
I refused interviews.

Altogether seventeen men and one woman were interviewed. This is,
of course, far too small a number for a statistical analysis of the
answers. The picture that emerges is thus rather impressionistic. The
problem of the small population must, however, not be exaggerated.
The situation in itself involves certain limitations. There are, for
example, not so especially many ways to break into a dwelling or to
get rid of stolen goods.

2.2.2 Comments on "qualitative" data
In the past years there has been a great interest in "qualitative"
methods in criminology (see, for example, Akerstrom, 1983). They
can be of great value, increase our understanding and give insights
into various "foreign" worlds.

There are, however, great problems attaching to the interview
method. One of the main ones is the reliability of the answers. There
is a great risk that those interviewed more or less consciously distort
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the facts. The situation is especially delicate when the person's
self-image is threatened (Phillips, 1971).

By way of example I may mention the burglar who told me that on
moral grounds he did not steal more than he needed from the houses
he broke into. None of the very experienced police officers with
whom I discussed this case could recall any thief who, for example,
left any 100 crown notes on the scene of a crime. If it were true, it
would presumably be a very extreme exception.

In treatment and evaluation research the interview method has been
used for measuring the effects of treatment. Reckless & Dinitz (1972)
have shown that this may be very dubious. Young people taking part
in a therapeutic programme at their school themselves stated that it
was very effective, that they had improved and that it would be of
great benefit to others of their school-fellows who had problems.

A check against records, however, showed that the improvement
possibly existed in their imagination but not in reality. The
researchers drew the conclusion that one must be cautious with data
from interviews. In Sweden an evaluation has been made of drug
addict rehabilitation with, in principle, the same results. The Swedish
researchers, however, drew a different conclusion (Jenner etal.,
1977). They considered that the result showed how unreliable records
are.

Purely theoretically it would be possible, by means of interviews with
burglars for example, to investigate whether Operation Identification
has any effect (cf. chapter 1). Owing to the representativity problem
and for the reasons stated above, however, I have refrained from this
course. It is against this background, among other things, that the
small population must be viewed.

Most questions I asked were of a more technical nature: how they
selected their targets, what tools they used, what they preferred to
steal, etc. The answers I received accorded closely with other
information from, for example, investigations on scenes of crime and
from reports of crime. On the other hand questions relating to moral
considerations are more dubious.

To give the reader an idea of the kind of people involved and to
permit a judgment of their statements, I am letting some of the
burglars speak for themselves in response to some of the ques-
tions.

2.2.3 Results
The first question was how they had happened to land up in the hands
of the police. Most stated that they had been caught in the act. Some
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had been found with suspected stolen goods. These facts accord
closely with a study of cleared-up residential burglaries (Knutsson,
1979).

How did you land up here?
"I had broken into houses, y'know, and stolen a few things, y'know. The
police picked me up a kilometre from there through a witness. I had drunk
a bottle or so, 'cause I'd been demobbed then (nine days before the arrest;
author's note), and was out on the spree with my mates. And then, when I
was to push off home, I wanted a little more drink, y' know, so I found my
way into a house."

"Landed up here for house-breaking. I was properly drunk, it's as if it
hadn't happened. Bloody silly, and don't I regret it! We'd drunk a hell of a
lot (a 75 cl) and taken some pills (15 sobril - 'downers') we wanted to go in
and warm ourselves in some place; then my mate started to break in a
door, so there was no rhyme or reason in it, not money, nothing. They had
rung and locked the door on us and caught us in the act, so to say. With one
of my mates."

"For house-breaking and stealing a car. I had a work pass from a prison
and had been drinking. Found a car in Stockholm with the keys in and
picked up one of my mates. We decided to look up a dope peddler he had a
grudge against. As he was not at home, we decided to break in. Someone
saw us. Myself I took a stereo set and a collection of coins. Went back once
again but then the police came. We were under the influence - don't how
much we'd drunk. If we had been sober, we shouldn't have thought of
stealing. At any rate we shouldn't have gone back a second time. That was
why we got caught."

These were no specialized criminals. What crime is committed
appears largely to depend on earlier experience and on the play of
chance.

Do you engage solely in residential burglary?
"No, I have a trial waiting for cheque forgeries. I started with cellar
burglaries."

"Started with other crimes - nursery homes, school recreation centres,
and so on. Small things, allotment cottages. Don't know why, perhaps
because it's quite simple. OK, a dirty trick too. One met people and learnt
from them. It sounds like some bloody romantic thing, what, but that's
how it is."

"Everything to do with money - except people. Safes, thefts, but no fraud,
dope peddling, receiving. Receiving has not been an aim for me, but I
have bought and sold. It was the lack of money that drove me to it - the
committing of crime then depended on whether there was anything for the
taking. Nothing worked out in advance."

All had experience of drug abuse. If they were still addicts they
usually stated that they were just packing it in. With the odd
exception they used or preferred central nervous system stimu-
lants.
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Almost all were under the influence at the time of the crime, mostly
due to alcohol, which for some was a necessary preparation for crime.
They wished to deaden their anxiety about getting caught or fear of
imprisonment. One stated that he needed it to overcome his moral
barriers.

Are you usually under the influence when you commit burglaries?
"Yes, usually spirits or drugs."

"Yes, spirits, but previously drugs. A quarter of a bottle and a few beers.
When I'm drunk, it just is like that. The excitement and all."

"Spirits. Two or three snaps. It's easier to talk me into it then."

Why?
"You're less sensitive then. Usually I'm not sober. If I'm sober I wait till I
get in that state. Spirits numb you. That's what drives you on when you're
half way round the bend. Otherwise one says to hell with it."

"The fear you have disappears - of getting caught. It goes altogeth-
er."

"It deadens your anxiety. I don't know how to put it. You're afraid of
getting caught, landing up in jug. You've thought of doing something -
need to boost your courage. It's easier with a few snaps in you. Deadens
your anxiety in case anything goes wrong - gives you a bit of a feeling of the
devil take the hindmost."

The crimes were generally unplanned. The perpetrators were in acute
need of money - usually due to drug addiction - and decided to
commit crime. They then selected an area in which to operate. There
they decided upon their target, a house or flat which, after checking
up on the situation, they broke into. Some of them preferred
detached houses, others went solely for flats.

Do you plan in advance?
"No, I just go out, have a look, and take what I can.I'm always with one of
my mates, someone I got to know in jug. If he asks if you want to make a
flat, you go along. Usually with the one who hit on the idea. I don't know
whether I myself hit on the idea, for actually I don't like it. It's a way of
making money - a necessary evil. Mostly it has been blocks of flats. Why I
don't know, but there's so bloody much to choose from. Usually it's been
those who can select a flat better than I - presumably because of a feeling
that it looks empty. We ring at the door. As a rule it's not I who go first.
Then we break up the door. That we do with a big chisel or tyre mounting
tool."

"No - I go to an area, mostly on my own. At the start I sneaked off with
one of my mates by night. After that I operated on my own. I only go for
detached houses - why I don't know, presumably because that's what I
started with. I first check whether it looks a fair do - that one sees from the
windows, curtains and what not; if there is gold, where it is placed, and so
on. If the houses are in rows with forest at the back, you're not
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overlooked. I ring at the door or check the lock. If the door is locked
there's no one at home. I then break in through a basement window with a
large chisel."

"It sometimes happens that one looks at a place, walks past it a few times
and checks for green light. I work preferably on my own - that's the best
way. You feel safer, of course, if you're two, though if anything goes
wrong you may be in a mess. I mostly go for blocks of flats - don't know
why. I'm out around town, I suppose. There's mostly blocks of flats there.
I choose those that show green light, empty and so on. Look whether
there's any post, ring the bell and see whether the lights are on. If anyone
answers, I ask for a friend. Preferably there should be little chance of
being observed by neighbours. Sometimes I have a knife, but that's to
work with. My tool is a screwdriver."

Their main interest was in money, gold and other valuables. If they
have a car it is, of course, easier for them to get away with more bulky
objects such as stereo equipment, etc.

When you have got in, what do you usually take?
"Things which are not too bulky. Things which can be packed into a
suitcase. Cash, gold, diamonds and so on which can be sold. A radio, but
nothing bulky."

"Cash and gold. If I don't find these, I take a stereo."

"Gold and money. Stamp collections, but not stereo or TV."

"That depends on whether one's on foot or not. Bonds and gold. If I've
been lucky and had a car, I've taken TV and a little larger gadgets. I've
read a little art history on the quiet, taken the opportunity when I've
beenin prison, y'know. I've had orders for paintings. Come along with a
Chagall and I'll buy - do you want cash?"

They have generally had difficulty in saying how much they got in
payment. There are many different factors that enter into the picture.
In the ultimate resort it is a matter of negotiation between thief and
receiver. Some said that they had permanent channels, others were
forced to deal through middlemen. The payment was then less. Some
exchanged direct for drugs.

From the residential burglaries in Stockholm in 19771 have estimated
the takings per burglary at between 1100 and 1 800 crowns (average).
In view of the very skew distribution, in half of the cases the amount
would presumably have been less than 600-900 crowns (median).
Occasionally, on the other hand, their earnings were substantial. It
would seem to be more profitable for those who concentrated on
detached houses (Knutsson, 1980).

For those who used drugs the bulk of the earnings went to satisfaction
of their wants. In general the money seems to have been used for
maintaining a hedonistic life-style (Akerstrom, 1983). The income
from criminal activities thus does not appear to have gone to the
necessities of life (but cf. von Hofer, 1983).
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What do you use the money for?
"Previously almost everything went on drugs. I spent 1 500 crowns in
three or four days. Now it's taxis and restaurants. You go on the spree,
y'know. If you've got a few thousand you take taxis everywhere, and then
it's restaurants. A little hash too."

"Well, it's gone to living expenses, drugs, spirits, and food. I've been out
for two to three months after every release in the past ten years. A grand
round of drinks and drugs and then back to the lock-up."

"It all went on drugs."

"Heroin - previously it went on parties and drinks. You went to the pubs.
Later, when heroin came, the number was stepped up - three to four
burglaries a week to get money. Sometimes it was one every day."

Certain moral aspects of their criminal operations were also touched
upon. Here there is a great probability of interview effects. These
criminals naturally realize the moral reprehensibility of their actions
and may have a need to try to diminish the opprobrium they feel -
vis-a-vis both me and themselves (see Matza, 1964).

They often said that their victims had householders' insurance and
therefore suffered no great loss. Some maintained that they
concentrated on the rich, so implying that they were doing something
to increase equality in society. Even if one were able to scale away
these neutralizing and rationalizing arguments that they use towards
others, I think nevertheless that some of them were ambivalent about
their deeds.

Do you ever think of your victims? What are your thoughts about
them?

"Well, I think, as it were, about different things I get nothing for. May be
bloody fine things - gold, fine gold - but I leave what I can get nothing for.
Take a little time to choose. Things like that one wants rather to get out of
one's mind, not think of. Anyway there are so many bloody insurance
companies, so if folks are a bit awake, to be sure, they can get
compensation. It's not all, of course, who're insured, but you can't go into
everything. I try not to vandalize. If I need a certain sum, I take only that
amount. It's because I think of the victims - it's subconscious."

"Yes, I hope they've got a good insurance. When I've taken souvenirs,
I've felt bad, felt sorry for them. You don't feel a bit tough. You blame it
on the fact that youneed money."

"Yes, in fact I do. It must feel lousy when they come home. One sits and
talks about it afterwards with one's mates. If anything with a sentimental
value has been taken, a photo of a girl or such like. I myself have had it
done to me. Bloody hell! I'm sorry for them - but not for those with a lot of
loose cash at home. One of those high and mighty - then it's OK - no
mixing in of politics, what. I feel more for working class families and the
like. Not every time - it seems a bit of a shame all the same."
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"My home is sacred -1 don't like it. To rush in and steal without a thought
- it may be a poor person. I don't count myself a criminal, what. The worst
I know is to commit crime. Those who do so, expose themselves to risks.
On the first occasion one's very nervous - then the barriers fall. All people
must feel the same - a home is sacred in some way. If I've got hold of
something with personal value - then I've thought, that was a lousy thing
to do. It's not so usual that house-breakers think in that way."

"At the beginning I had a bad conscience about stuff, memories of stuff
without value but which I took off- it is an ugly thing to do of course. But
that depends. If you come into a flat where they have the bare necessities,
it feels lousy. You see whether there's affluence or poverty. If there's a lot,
it doesn't feel so bad - it may even feel good at times when you see what
there is - things in abundance, it's easy to see. You just peel off a little of
what they don't need, morally that's how it feels. Afterwards one may
think - they've certainly been rid of a lot - there's going to be a bloody
show-down after this. I understand that people who are burgled get mad
with the thieves, I would be too. But the fact is that in our society there's
no devil who's considerate of others. They act nasty and then one acts
nasty oneself. Well, I know there are young monkeys who have a go at
flats and think it fun too. I don't think it fun, I do it sometimes 'cause I
need money."

I have pointed out earlier that the population is altogether too small
for the answers to be analysed statistically. Reppetto (1974),
however, conducted a series of interviews with a corresponding group
of American burglars (n = 97). One may obviously question the
possibility of drawing a comparison with Swedish conditions. But in
part his findings accord with Swedish experience and I therefore
present some of them.

In his population three patterns could be distinguished which could
be related to some simple background factors. It is a matter of
tendencies rather than absolute differences.

Common to all of his subjects was that they didn't want to move too
far away from their homes and that they were characterized as
"semiskilled". They possessed no advanced technical knowledge.
Their tools were generally large screwdrivers or crowbars with which
they broke in. They aimed at targets which were empty and avoided
dwellings with alarm system.

For the younger, accessibility was an important factor. They were
also easier to frighten off with police and guards. All wanted
preferably to get at cash, but the younger were also keen on stereo
equipment and the like. They could dispose of this in their circle of
acquaintances.

The older and those who were drug addicts tried for dwellings where
there might be plenty of valuables in the form of jewellery and silver.
These were converted into money or drugs by receivers they had
made contact with. They were better able than the younger to find an
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outlet for stolen goods. The money was not used for their sustenance
but for drugs and alcohol and various consumer articles.

About half of them were drug addicts. These stated that, on average,
they committed 5-6 burglaries a week as against 1-2 for non-drug
addicts.

2.2.4 From the record of a preliminary investigation
Knowledge about the facts of burglars' lives can also be obtained
from preliminary investigations. The following account is based on
the record of a preliminary investigation which partly took place in
the studied area in Stuvsta (see 3.2). There was a very sharp rise in the
number of burglaries in that area in 1981. The police succeeded in
getting hold of two persons who proved to account for a large number
of them.

It all started when a police patrol became interested in two persons in
a car. They found a number of objects in the car suspected to derive
from a recent residential burglary. The persons were therefore
apprehended. A large quantity of stolen goods was discovered in
searches in their dwellings. Both were suspected of grand theft.

At the first interrogation both denied the charge. At the second
interrogation, however, one of them, a 24-year-old man, chose to
confess and to ease his conscience.

He related that a month or so after discharge from prison he had
started again on residential burglaries. Since he was a drug addict he
had landed up in a vicious circle of house-breaking, sale of stolen
goods and purchase of drugs.

His dependence was so great that he needed to commit a burglary
every day in order to get the necessary money for his drugs. He had
himself lost count of the number of his burglaries but estimated them
at about 100. According to his estimate he had stolen goods worth
100 000 crowns. The investigation established that he had at least
committed 75 residential burglaries. This was done, among other
means, by taking him to the scene of the crime and checking against
crime reports. Some of the burglaries had been committed in other
districts.

He had committed most of the burglaries at nighttime together with a
comrade. They first checked whether there was any mail in the
letterbox. They then tried to look into the bedrooms through a
window. If all was clear they broke in. They were mainly interested in
gold and silver and other easily portable valuables, e.g. cameras.
They drove to and from the scenes of the crimes in a leased car. This
method they had earlier learnt from a colleague.
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As regards the stolen goods he gave two versions. He first maintained
that he had sold direct to established jewellers, mainly in Stockholm.
He later stated that he and his mate had not sold direct but to
receivers. He had given the first version as he was afraid that the
receivers would injure his children if they were shown up. He had
been paid by them in cash and drugs.

The purchase of drugs had thrown him into debt. And to pay his debts
he had to commit new crimes. If he failed to pay he would get a call
from "gorillas". He visited the receivers roughly every other day. He
estimated that the sum he received was never less than 3 000 crowns
on any occasion. The whole of his earnings went on drugs.

His comrade, too, a 17-year-old boy, confessed at the second
interrogation. Together they had committed about 50 burglaries. The
latter was not a drug addict but committed burglaries in order to settle
private debts. He estimated his total earnings at 30 000 crowns. He
had sold the goods to receivers. He, too, was unwilling to name them
as he was afraid of being injured. On some occasions he had himself
sold to jewellers without having to prove his identity on any
occasion.

Through what had appeared in the interrogations and house-
visitations other persons came under suspicion. In parentheses it may
be mentioned that the records of seizures comprise some 1 500
objects, mostly jewellery.

Five of the other suspects were women. They were sweethearts or
former sweethearts of the men. Through stolen goods found on them
(jewellery) or in their possession they were suspected of receiving.
One of them, who had been especially active in the sale of stolen
goods to jewellers, confessed when faced with receipts from jewellers
bearing her name.

She was the first-mentioned burglar's (the 24-year-old's) young lady,
but she had undertaken the sales mainly for another. This had
occurred on some 30 occasions. In payment she received 200 to
300 crowns on each occasion or a dose of amphetamine.

The criminal for whom she sold had also been identified by the
24-year-old as accessory to some of the burglaries. He was, however,
unwilling to cooperate with the police, stating that everything he had
told the police on previous occasions had been to his disadvantage.
He therefore preferred to say nothing at all.

2.2.5 Points of view on anti-burglary devices

With fifteen of the persons I interviewed I discussed the possibility of
protection against burglary. I asked them what they thought of safety
locks and to recommend any measure they thought might be
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effective. I also brought up with them the question of Operation
Identification.

Judging from their answers they seem to hold the view that safety
locks do not provide assured protection. They are, however, more
difficult to break through. Burglars therefore tend to avoid doors
with such locks. All answers are presented below.

What do you think of safety locks?

"Well, it's a good thing that they're there, for if they are, then there's
things to be taken. In flats they're good (from the protective aspect, my
note), but in detached houses they're pointless."

"They're not so good, they're more stable. But they don't help either if
one wants to get in."

"They don't frighten thieves."

"For those who work on flats it's not so good. In these new flats they make
no difference - they're too frail."

"I'd rather not have those locks - they're more difficult to pick. But I have
dealt with them."

"They're good for those who live in the flat. I've had a go at them - but
they're extra troublesome."

"A tougher job. But if you're determined you get by."

"It takes a longer time."

"Good for those who have them. But they can be neutralized with a hinge
lever."

"No problem. I rather take a flat with safety lock, for they have stuff they
want to protect. Though it takes a longer time."

"It's good for the owners. But it makes no difference to the thieves. Only it
takes a longer time."

"Possibly if the flat has seven safety locks. It is simpler to get in without,
but not much more difficult with them. One wrenches and one
breaks."

"It's no definite protection. If you've got a car and can get away quickly, it
makes no difference if it's noticed. Though it's more trouble."

"I don't care a damn for safety locks. The door-frame is the critical point.
They're so frail."

"More effective against spontaneous burglars. But if you've decided, you
don't care a damn. I avoid them if I can."

When they were asked themselves to recommend some form of
protection, most mentioned an alarm system. For flats some thought
that efficient locks might increase the protection, but it was more
difficult with houses. All answers are presented below.
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If you yourself were to recommend someone how to protect themselves
against burglary, what would you tell them to do?

"If I owned a house, for instance, I'd put iron bars on the basement
windows and get locks. Have an alarm system and so on."

"Take out householder's insurance. No more is needed. Then one's
safeguarded - and, of course, take care of souvenirs and the like, try to
hide them away."

. "I might if I had any patent recipe. Acoustic alarm. Hullaballoo and all
that, that I believe in both for houses and flats, and signs. Some proper
locks. But doors nowadays are mere cardboard."

"Put in safety locks. Put in an alarm system. But safety locks suffice. And
keep a watch on your keys."

"Safety locks, they're a sound idea, that they are. Burglar alarm."

"Screeching alarm on all windows and doors. Two loudspeakers which
howl at two points, that's the best way. A big savage dog, that's not so bad
either."

"Safety lock, alarm."

"Safety lock, alarm or such like."

"More locks. Three locks on every door. Takes a long time, makes a
noise. That's the best way in houses. A dog's also a good idea."

"Make sure the letter-boxes are empty - especially at holiday-times. A
lamp that lights."

"Stay at home. Can't think of anything else."

"Double doors - safety lock on both doors. Alarm system."

"Have a private prison, guards and all. Technology is not the preserve of a
single group. We have a need for it. If I lived in a flat, I'd nail up the door
and have two safety locks. If I lived in a house, I'd move away."

"Lock the inner door. Change the inner-door lock. Have a police
lock."

"An alarm which signals when broken. A dog."

These tips are remarkably similar to those given by American
colleagues (Reppetto, 1974:84-86).

In the course of the interview I showed them an Operation
Identification label and asked them if they'd ever seen one. If they
had, I asked what it signified. The decisive question, however, was
how they'd react if they came upon a dwelling displaying the sign.
Would it deter them from entering or not? The crime prevention
aspect of Operation Identification stands or falls with their answers to
this question.

Their answers concerning Operation Identification are tabulated
below.
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Yes No Possibly

Seen the sign 11 3 1
Know its signification 8 7 -
Refrain from entering 2 9 4

In the first place I wish again to emphasize that the material consists
of extremely few persons. The answers can, however, give some
intimation of what may be expected. Most of them had seen the sign,
but its signification was unclear to some of them. The majority said
that they would take no notice of it but break in nevertheless. The
answers are presented below.

If you see such a sign would it influence you if you were thinking of
entering the dwelling?

"I don't believe in that. I don't think it's so organized and specialized, so I
think it's more of a fairytale. I think it would spur me on to get in, for then
there are things to be had there."

"No, I don't go in. The stuff is difficult to place. I've burgled a marked
dwelling. The least little thing was marked. I got caught on my
fingerprints."

"Yes, to hell, it's one of those night watchman things. I've seen it masses
of times." (After I had explained.) "Yes, to be sure, they've marked their
stuff. That I wouldn't bother about if I'd made up my mind."

"No, I go in anyway. No, no."

"A little, you can't get away from it. It's not so good an assignment."

"Perhaps."

"Not at all, I'd go in anyhow."

"Devil if I'd go in. It'd be difficult to get rid of the stuff."

(Thinks it's a burglar alarm.) "I wouldn't go in." (After explanation of its
signification.) "I'd go in. They're advertising there are things to be
had."

"That depends on the state one's in. If I'm sober, I back out. If I'm drunk,
I go in."

"Not especially, I've been in. One gets the idea there are things to take,
but they're difficult to get rid of."

"No, not in the least. It makes no odds whatever. That business, what, it's
a bloody practical joke the police and insurance companies have hit upon.
A sucker just out of his swaddling-clothes perhaps get's taken in by
it."

"The sign has a significance. Not outside, but when I'm in there. Which
things I take and so on. Money can't be marked. Gold is difficult. It's
apparatus that can be marked."
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"Depends where it's placed. If it's on the windows of a house and I've had
a lot to drink, I look for a window without the sign." (According to my
notes this person did not understand what Operation Identification
signified. Not even after my explanation.)

"It makes no difference. I go in anyway. Everything can be sold."

These results accord closely with American experience. Of 69
burglars in a study from Illinois only 7 % considered Operation
Identification had any deterrent effect. The majority (80 %) thought
it ineffective, even if half of them said it would affect the way they
acted on the scene of the crime. A third of them thought Operation
Identification a waste of time (Heller et al., 1975).

From these statements one cannot conclude whether Operation
Identification is effective in preventing residential burglaries or not.
This question I discuss in the following chapter.
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3 Evaluation of the crime pre-
vention effect

3.1 Introduction
This chapter presents an effect-measurement study of the crime
prevention aspect of Operation Identification. It is divided essentially
into four parts.

The project of which the evaluation was made, the area studied and
the organization of the study are first presented.

An account is then given of the result of the measurements
concerning the level of participation in Operation Identification.

The third part consists of an account of the crime trend in the area.
And finally an account is given of the outcome of the study as regards
the crime prevention effect of Operation Identification.

3.2 Presentation of the project and the area
studied

In 1978 the Folksam insurance company initiated a discussion with
representatives of, among others, the Swedish Association of Owners
of One- and Two-Family Houses and the National Council for Crime
Prevention concerning the possibility of arranging a project aimed at
preventing losses. The ultimate objective was to reduce insurance
costs, both for policy-holders and the insurance company.

The National Council for Crime Prevention was invited to take part in
the discussions in view of the desire to have the results evaluated. The
evaluation, however, was ultimately made within the scope of the
National Police Board's internal research.

It was not only losses incurred through crime - chiefly burglary - that
it was desired to prevent, but also through water and fire damage.
Residential burglaries were, however, an important point. The
intention was that they should be reduced by inducing householders
to participate in Operation Identification, but also through improved
locks.
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Implementation of the project required an area with certain
characteristics. It should, for instance, have an active association of
houseowners, the loss level should not be too low, and the risk of
burglary should be relatively great.

After some investigation a residential area in the municipality of
Huddinge - Stuvsta - was found to fulfil the specified conditions.

The area is situated about 20 minutes by road from Stockholm City. It
contains some 3 500 one-family houses. It is intersected by the
southern main railway line and by Huddinge Road which make a
natural division of the area into two parts (figure 3.1).

Figure 3.1 The area studied

The housing consists mostly of detached houses, but there are also
some terrace-house areas and a small number of multifamily houses.
The houses are of both older and recent date. In some parts of the
area more than half of the houses were built before 1940, while other
parts were built up later. In its structure the area may be said to
represent a typical Swedish residential area.

In cooperation between the Stuvsta Houseowners' and Horticultural
Association, the Huddinge police and Folksam the project was
started under the name "The Stuvsta project - Protect Your Home"
in the autumn of 1978. At the end of that year the inhabitants of the
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area were informed about the project and its object in a brochure that
was distributed to all households.

The first activities proper started in the spring of 1979. Additional
information leaflets were distributed. These were accompanied by
various advantageous offers, e.g. rebates on locks and their
installation or reduced prices for smoke detectors. Sets of marking
equipment were made available and distributed by the homeowners'
association.

During one week a caravan was used for spreading information. It
was set up at different places in the area so that the residents could
easily get to it. It had informational material and knowledgeable
people who could answer various questions.

One Saturday afternoon in the spring of 1979 a security exhibition
was arranged in a school in cooperation with, among others, the
police, fire brigade and a representative of the Theft-Prevention
Association.

A door-to-door canvassing campaign was conducted during a few
weeks in the spring and early summer of 1981. People were offered
marking equipment on loan and asked about protective measures
they had taken. Of the rather more than 100 households visited 40 %
loaned equipment, 24 % had already marked their things, and 37 %
were uninterested (Record 7 Oct. 1981). The project terminated in
the autumn of 1982.

3.3 Organization of the study
In a project of this kind the researcher may have a number of desires
as to how things should be organized in order to obtain as certain as
possible a basis for his conclusions. In the present study, accordingly,
it was desirable that the households participating in Operation
Identification should be distributed as randomly as possible in the
population and that the researcher could decide also how many
should take part. Preferably, therefore, the study should be
organized as an experiment.

The social reality, on the other hand, is of such a nature that this is not
usually feasible. The researcher must accept the fact and adapt his
methods accordingly. In the present case I had to proceed from the
level of participation in Operation Identification that existed in the
area and see how it thereafter developed.

The study has therefore had a combination of prospective (forward-
looking) and retrospective (backward-looking) design. I have follow-
ed the development both of participation in Operation Identification
and of residential burglaries from 1979 and during the four
subsequent years (observation period). For certain necessary checks
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I also investigated residential burglaries from 1979 and four years
prior thereto (the prior period).

3.4 The level of participation in Operation
Identification

3.4.1 Comments on the method
The extent to which the residents in the area participated in
Operation Identification was determined by the direct observation
method (Persson, 1980).

On three occasions (Jan. 1979, Dec. 1980, April 1983) every house
was visited by an observer who checked whether an Operation
Identification label was displayed. All displaying the sign were
recorded in an address list. But it should be borne in mind that people
may very well set up a notice without having marked their
possessions. Alarm and dog warning signs and the like were also
noted.

This method has several advantages over, for example, a survey
method. It is relatively cheap. With five observers it took about 3 days
(i.e. 15 man-days) on each occasion to go through the area and check
the roughly 3 500 houses.

The drop-out is also small. It consists of houses where dogs made
observation impossible and those missed owing to uncertainties. One
may, for example, think that a house has been checked previously
when one enters the street from the other end or the instructions
concerning boundaries may be unclear.

The drop-out due to dogs was less than five on every occasion.

How many houses were missed is difficult to decide. The total
drop-out is estimated not to have been more than a few per cent. This
is on the assumption that the observers really followed their
instructions and carried out the observations. The checks I made do
not indicate that this was not so.

It is a non-reactive method, i.e. the outcome is not affected by the
method (Webb et al., 1966). In the case of interviews or question-
naires the social desirability factor may otherwise cause some people
to say that they are taking part in Operation Identification although
they are not (Phillips, 1971). Questions relating to protection against
crime may also be delicate. In some telephone conversations with
victims I was met with great suspicion.

Another advantage is that one gets a feeling for the milieu and can
note different aspects relating to the phenomenon studied.
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The observers' behaviour, which to an onlooker might appear very
suspicious, resulted in our being occasionally checked upon by
residents in the area.

All observers had been furnished with certificates by the National
Police Board and been instructed, on enquiry, to give proof of their
identity and tell about the project and its object.

On every occasion when observers were on their rounds the
Huddinge police were rung up and told that persons were behaving
suspiciously in the area. (The police had been notified of the project
and warned that anxious people might report to them.)

What is actually surprising is that we drew attention so seldom. This
means that people with evil intentions have very great possibilities of
moving about unhindered.

All observers (including myself) sometimes experienced very strong
feelings of unease. This was so especially when we had to go far into a
site towards the back of the house to make our checks. One felt like
an intruder and at people's mercy (see Newman, 1972, concerning the
term "defensible space"). The feelings diminished in strength
somewhat after a time.

After this experience I now better understand the burglars who have
told me that they usually fortify themselves with alcohol before
committing their burglaries, precisely in order to alleviate their
feelings of unease and fear.

The possibility of observing the signs varied very greatly. Sometimes
they could be observed directly from the road, while at others one had
to go far into the site. Some had placed the sign a bit away from the
main entrance. In some cases the labels were torn or corroded by
weather and wind. There were also examples of signs which were
wholly or partly painted over. These elements of uncertainty
naturally affect the reliability of the measurements.

3.4.2 Reliability of the measurements
To start with I would point out that the observed phenomenon - the
presence or absence of labels and signs - is of a very simple kind.
Their object is visually to impart information to presumptive
criminals.

The possibility of observing these objects depends, among other
things, on the purely physical circumstances relating to the study. The
first measurement was made on some very cold and, at times, snowy
days in January 1979, the second on not quite so cold days in
December 1980, and the last in April 1983 in partly fine spring
weather.
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The choice of seasons was due to the fact that I wished to avoid
luxuriant growth forming an obstacle to our observations. The cold
made the winter observations, in particular, a physical strain. The
effective period of observation per day was also dependent on the
length of daylight.

The reliability of the measurements is determined by the number of
wrong classifications. These may be of two kinds - false positive and
false negative.

The false positive consist of houses classified as taking part in
Operation Identification although they do not do so. This may occur
through confusion with another sign, faulty observation (no sign in
fact exists) or faulty recording.

False negative consist of houses with sign but which are not recorded.
This may occur because for various reasons the signs are not detected,
through drop-out or faulty recording.

The first error results in overreporting, the second in underreporting.
The form of the sign should mean that confusion is not especially
common. On the other hand the risk of false negatives is considerably
greater. Signs, in particular, which for various reasons are difficult to
detect run the risk of not being observed and recorded.

At the third and last observation remeasurements were made for
check of the reliability. Three partial observations were checked.
Two consisted of first-day observations - one which had been made
by an unaccustomed observer and one by an accustomed (myself).
The third was a second-day observation.

For the first-day observation the unaccustomed observer recorded
74 % of the number of houses with labels (53 of 72) recorded on the
two occasions. For the accustomed observer the figure was 88 % (50
of 57) and for the second-day observation 86 % (70 of 81). See Tables
I and II in the Annex.

The number of check observations is small, but the difference
between the unaccustomed and the accustomed observer is what may
be expected. The reliability becomes greater with greater experi-
ence.

We may thus expect underreporting in the interval 15-20 %. This is,
of course, not altogether satisfactory. On the other hand it points to a
problem in Operation Identification. The missed cases probably
consist chiefly of houses with difficultly detected signs. If these are
not detected by observers whose sole task it is to look for them, how
great is the probability of their being noticed by burglars? The latter
naturally have many other things to think about when engaged in
committing their burglaries.
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3.4.3 The outcome
The observations were carried out in order to establish which
households attempt to protect themselves against burglary by means
of Operation Identification and to determine the level of participa-
tion and the development in the area. The level of participation is
tabulated below.

From initially 13 % the proportion of households displaying Opera-
tion Identification signs (without alarm) rose to 24 %. Between the
first two observations the increase was greater than between the
second and third. The rate of increase in the first two years was thus
about 130 per annum against about 70 in the next two years. This
should be interpreted in the light of two factors.

The active part of the campaign took place chiefly in 1979, so that the
pressure to join in at that time was stronger.

The second factor is that the proportion of susceptible households
diminishes with time. We may assume that anxiety, orderliness and
other factors which affect people's prepareduess to take measures of
this kind vary in the population. Once the highly motivated have been
enrolled it is increasingly difficult to enrol others.

As regards alarm system and the combination of alarm system and 01
sign the levels are considerably lower. The development over time
also differs. The rate of increase is greater in the later than in the
initial period.

At the last observation roughly every tenth house had an alarm
system (displayed an alarm sign).

The reliability of the measurements was discussed in the foregoing
section. It was estimated that false negative classifications would be
more common than false positive. The real level, accordingly, would
be rather higher than shown in the table above. (This "drop-out",
however, is comparatively uninteresting, in that the object of
Operation Identification disappears if the signs are difficult to
detect.)
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If the measurements pick up 80-85 % of all who actually display the
sign, the level would be 2-4 % higher. Attention must also be paid to
the false positives. The "true" level would therefore be likely to lie
within the intervals shown in the table below.

The level at the last measurement must be considered high. Nearly
30 % of households were participating in Operation Identification. In
the USA there are examples which show that, despite intense
canvassing, not more than 20 % joined in similar operations (Heller
etal. , 1975).

It should be pointed out that neighbouring or other areas were not
investigated. We do not know, accordingly, whether the level in
Stuvsta differs from that in other areas where no corresponding
campaign occurred.

3.5 The crime trend in the area

3.5.1 Data and method
The data of residential burglaries have been obtained from lists
drawn up by the National Police Board of reported crimes in the
Huddinge Police District. The lists show the criminal journal number
and area code for each crime. From these data the residential
burglaries in detached or terrace houses in the area were then
recorded in an address register. The information was taken from the
reports. The data relate to the years 1975-1982.

Various problems are associated with these data. As always when
working with crimes brought to the notice of the police the dark figure
enters into the picture. Precisely in respect of residential burglaries,
however, a small dark figure is counted upon. Loss in combination
with insurance conditions makes it assumable that these crimes are
almost unexceptionally reported to the police (Persson, 1977).

Another problem is that no distinction can be made between
attempted and completed crimes. Owing to the difficulty of proof of
intention to steal, furthermore, some attempts at crime in which there
has been a suspect offender are reclassified as damage. The number
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of attempted crimes, however, is not very great. It is estimated at
10 % of all crimes.

Another difficulty is the occurrence of double counts. This happens,
for instance, when, at an interval of a day or two, a couple of persons
independently of one another report the same crime to the police and
the fact is not observed in the record of reports.

Such instances are few in number. Double-counted crimes in the area
studied have been excluded.

Even if there are certain points of doubt about these data,
accordingly, various investigations have shown that they are of such
quality as to be usable in studies of this kind (Persson, 1980;
Knutsson, 1983a).

3.5.2 The crime trend 1975-1982
Figure 3.2 shows that between 1975 and 1978 rather more than two
crimes per 100 households were reported annually in the studied
area. The figure was rather higher than for the remainder of
Huddinge. The levels are not comparable, however, as in Stuvsta
they relate to detached and terrace houses, whereas for the rest of
Huddinge they include flats as well. It is very possible that the risk of
burglary is greater in detached/terrace houses than in flats. In
absolute figures there were some 70 burglaries per annum against
about 400 in the rest of Huddinge (see Table III in the Annex).
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The trend in the rest of Huddinge declined slightly over the whole
period. During the first period altogether 1 684 crimes were reported
against 1 516 in the second, a reduction of 10 %.

The campaign started in the autumn of 1978. If it had had any effect
on criminality a more favourable trend should have been expected
thereafter in the area studied than in the rest of Huddinge.

In actual fact there was an increase, especially marked in 1981.
Compared with the prior period the increase was 4 % (305 against
318).

If one is to draw any conclusion about the effect of the campaign on
criminality in the area, it appears in fact to have been stimulated.
Such a conclusion, however, will not be drawn at all, for three
reasons.

In the first place the study was not organized in such a way that the
crime prevention effect of the campaign in that area can be evaluated.
It is not known whether people protect themselves to a lesser extent
in the rest of Huddinge.

Secondly the reduction of residential burglaries in the rest of
Huddinge lies within the limits of the random variation. It will be seen
from the following diagram that the variations may be great without
therefore being significant. But it should be pointed out that this
outcome is largely due to the so small figures on which the forecast is
based.

In the area studied, on the other hand, the trend is broken by the 1981
figure. Behind this rise probably lies a "historical" event in the form
of a couple of particularly active burglars (see 2.2A).

38



In the third place, finally, with the level of participation achieved, one
cannot reasonably expect an effect in the form of diminished
criminality in the area. (Heller et al., 1975, maintain that 90 % level
of participation must be achieved if criminality is to be diminish-
ed.)

Using a simple statistical model based on probabilities it can be shown
that the conditions required for a reduction to occur were hardly
fulfilled.

The area contains some 3 500 detached and terrace houses. During
the period 1979-1982 barely 300 burglaries were reported. The
average level of participation is of the order of 25 %.

If we assume that the objects (houses) to be protected by Operation
Identification are evenly distributed in the area, that there are a
number of criminals who in a given period need to commit a number
of crimes, and that there are criminals who are deterred by Operation
Identification, we can estimate the number of burglaries prevented
under different conditions.

We thus assume that there are 3 500 houses, that 25 % (i.e. 875) of
them participate in Operation Identification and that the "crime
need" is 300 burglaries. Under random conditions, therefore, the
thieves will on 75 occasions encounter marked dwellings. If all thieves
respect Operation Identification, i.e. refrain from committing
burglary in houses displaying the sign, and if they give up after only
one attempt, instead of 300 burglaries 225 will be committed - a
reduction of 25 %.

But it is not reasonable to imagine that they would so lightly give up.
Burglars encountering marked dwellings make a new attempt. On 17
occasions, then, they will again come up against Operation Identifi-
cation. If they give up after two attempts, criminality will diminish by
5.7 % compared with the figure if the Operation had not been
instituted.

But, unfortunately, there is no reason to suppose that they would be
discouraged after only two attempts. If they give up after the third
attempt, 3.8 crimes would have been prevented, a reduction of
1.3 %.

Nor is it realistic to assume that all burglars would respect Operation
Identification. The table below shows the percentual reduction in
number of crimes occurring if different proportions of the burglars
are discouraged by the Operation and after which attempt they give
up.
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Table 3.1 Percentual reduction in number of burglaries for different
proportions of burglars who respect Operation Identification and give
up after different numbers of attemps. 25 % marking level

Respect

100 %
75 %
50 %
25 %

Number
1

25
18. 8
12.5
6.3

of attempts
2

5. 7
4.4
3.0
1.5

3

1.3
1.0
0. 7
0.4

It can be directly seen that the reduction is insignificant after the third
attempt. The reality is, in fact, considerably more complicated than
this little model indicates. The model may be said to be favourable to
Operation Identification. At realistic respect and persistence levels
the effect is in fact minimal.

It should thus be clear that reductions of criminality should not be
expected at all with this level of participation. It should be pointed out
that, even with higher levels of participation, the result is meagre
(Knutsson, 1981).

On the other hand a displacement may occur, the risk being
diminished for households participating in the Operation but, by
transfer, increasing for the unprotected. Such an effect is attained if
there are criminals who refrain from burglary in dwellings protected
by Operation Identification. This issue - which is decisive for the
question whether Operation Identification has any crime prevention
effect at all -1 deal with in the next section.

3.6 The crime prevention effect

3.6.1 Comments on the design of the study
From preceding sections it has been apparent that the evaluation does
not permit any effects in the area to be established, since the
statistical unit in the study is house and not area. One of the reasons
for this is the following.

The aim of the evaluation is to decide whether Operation Identifi-
cation is effective in preventing crime or not. If I had chosen area as
unit, the implementation of the Operation would have been
unsatisfactory as test of the theory owing to the level of participation
and to realistic offender reactions. It would not then be possible to
decide whether the theory is correct or false (Weiss, 1972). The
outcome would be as A in the table below.
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If the unit consists of houses, however, the implementation is
satisfactory. The outcome will be as B and one can decide whether the
theory is correct or not (Bl or B2). In the sequel, therefore, I employ
individual data. The statistical unit (the individual) is houses.

The fundamental problem is to discover whether the risk of burglary
is less for houses displaying a sign that they participate in Operation
Identification than for those displaying an alarm sign or no sign at all.
The effect of alarm systems has therefore also been studied. Before
going into this question, however, some problems must be consider-
ed.

3.6.2 Existence of "houses at risk"
Different investigations have shown that there are manifest differen-
ces in the risk of being subjected to burglary between different
residential areas, households and types of house.

The risk rises with rising income (SCB report 1981:24). Such patterns
have been found also in foreign studies (Waller & Okihiro, 1978;
Reppetto, 1974). In the latter it has also been found that the vicinity
of blocks of flats increases the probability of burglary in one-family
houses. According to Reppetto the risk of burglary rises with the
number of possible entrance routes. The location of the house also
has a significance. Houses on corner sites are more exposed.

Precisely the possibility of approaching houses in concealment
appears to be an important factor. Protective measures (locks etc)
have, on the other hand, not proved significant. The explanation
appears to be that single-family houses generally offer several
alternative entrance routes, all of which cannot be protected
(Winchester & Jackson, 1982). According to the latter study (and
several others) the amount of time spent in the home is an important
factor. Houses which are often empty are more vulnerable.

The houses in the studied area that were afflicted by burglaries in
1982 have been plotted in a map of the area (fig. 3.4). They are fairly
scattered, even if some concentration to certain major roads is
discernible. There is also a tendency to greater affliction of houses on
corner sites.

A check has also shown that houses subjected to three or more
burglaries are, to a greater extent than might be expected, situated
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either on corner sites or on sites facing the edge of a wood or the like.
There thus appear to be certain purely physical factors affecting the
risk of burglary.

If the distribution of houses with characteristics that make them more
vulnerable to burglary differs between the various groups of
protective measures, this affects the possibility of drawing conclu-
sions concerning their effects.

By defining houses afflicted by at least one burglary during the prior
period (1975-1978) as house at risk I have kept this factor under
control. The ultimate criterion of vulnerability is, of course, if one is
afflicted by burglary. The classification in groups of protective
measures was determined after the 1983 observation.

It is reasonable to expect a greater proportion of houses at risk among
those enrolled in Operation Identification or having installed an
alarm system, since we may presume that rational considerations
underlie a decision to take protective measures.

Some of those who, as found in the 1983 observation, had taken
measures had done so during the observation period (1979-1982). Of
the Operation Identification houses barely half had accrued in the
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latter period. For alarm systems the figure was a little more than half
(55 %) and for the combination marking-alarm 70 %. Many were
thus added during the observation period.

The result of the check of the burglary level for the various categories
in the prior period is shown in the figure below. The object of the
check was to test whether the houses in which the three categories of
measures were taken are to be denoted houses at risk in comparison
with the houses where no measure was taken. The test was carried out
with the aforementioned definition of house at risk under the zero
hypothesis no difference (5 % level). The result is shown in the figure.

It is seen that those taking part in Operation Identification had been
afflicted by burglaries to a slightly less extent (6.1 %) than the other
categories. The differences are, however, not significant. For the
combination Operation Identification-alarm the figure was 8.0 %,
for alarm alone 9.5 % and for those displaying no sign at all
6.7 %.

Those displaying either alarm or alarm in combination with
Operation Identification, accordingly, are burgled rather more often.
The differences are, however, not significant but should be regarded
as tendencies.

The outcome may appear remarkable. But it must not be forgotten
that those living round about are also affected by a burglary in the
neighbourhood. They, too, are motivated to protect themselves.
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Looking at the number of burglaries in houses of different categories
it is seen that houses with alarm system have higher averages. Thus
they have relatively more often been exposed to more than one
burglary. For the houses with alarm signs alone the difference in
average compared with those that had taken no protective measure is
signifacant (5 % level).

The fact that the corresponding difference for the combination alarm
and Operation Identification is not significant is due to the small
number of burglaries in such houses. The difference in relation to
houses without protective measure lies within the limits of the
random variation. Se table below.

A problem in this context is that the differences might be a result of
effects of the various protective measures. Some of the households
were protected also during the prior period. But we cannot determine
their number as we do not know whether the measure was taken
before or after the burglary. In checks I have made (see below) it
proved that those who have an alarm system had usually installed it
(set up the sign) after a burglary. This tendency is not so pronounced,
on the other hand, for Operation Identification.

There is thus a certain element of uncertainty. The result, however,
indicates that there seem to be no great differences in the distribution
of houses at risk between the various categories. A possible exception
is the houses with alarm system, more of which lie in the risk
zone.

This is an important conclusion, as a check must be made for the
occurrence of such houses in the various groups if conclusions are to
be drawn concerning the effects of the various protective measu-
res.

3.6.3 Effect
If there is any crime prevention effect, it must be reflected in
reduction of the risk of burglary for the households participating in
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Operation Identification or having an alarm system in relation to
those without protective measures. To investigate this I proceeded as
follows.

The addresses of the houses subjected to burglary during the
observation period (1979-1982) have been compared with those
listed from the various observations. The burglaries occurring in 1979
and 1980 have been checked against the 1979 and 1980 observations
and those in 1981 and 1982 against the 1980 and 1983 observa-
tions.

For a house in either of the protective-measure groups to be accepted
as afflicted by burglary it must be recorded in the observational
studies prior and subsequent thereto.

If it is recorded in only one of them (with the odd exception the later)
there is required for acceptance a check showing that the burglary
occurred after the measure had been taken. In this way I get past the
problem of the regression artifact.

The check was made either against information in crime reports or by
telephone conversation with the victims. Of those questioned who
had alarm systems all (8) stated that they had installed the system
after a burglary. Four were inaccessible. As regards Operation
Identification 11 had joined in before and 7 after a burglary. The
drop-out in this group was 8.

The differences in risk for the various groups have been calculated by
means of a test developed for epidemiological studies (the Mantel-
Henzel test, see Annex I). The houses in which measures had been
taken are regarded as vaccinated, those without as unvaccinated. The
two groups are compared in respect of the extent to which they had
been afflicted by burglary (fallen ill).

A problem in this context is that there had been a growth of housing in
all categories during the observation period. New houses had been
built. Some had changed status from, for example, no measure to
alarm or Operation Identification. In the calculations, therefore, the
number of house-years has been used instead of the number of
houses.

The growth in number of new houses has been estimated by an
assumption of linear growth between the times of measurement (see
Annex II).

As regards the estimates of the number of house-years for the various
protective-measure groups - which have a step-shaped growth -
linear growth has again been assumed. Provided that the growth is
not too asymmetrical, this provides a good estimate. (The figure
below, however, shows the estimated averages for the number of
houses in the various groups.)

45



It will be seen from the figure that there are small differences between
Operation Identification (7.9 %) , the combination Operation Iden-
tification - alarm (7.7 %) and those not displaying signs (8.3 %).
None of the differences, however, are significant. On the other hand
the alarm systems level is much lower (2.6 %) than the others and this
difference is significant.

If a comparison is made of the number of burglaries in the various
groups instead of the number of afflicted houses, the result is slightly
changed. The difference between the alarm and other groups
disappears. This, however, is explained by two houses, each of which
had three burglaries. See table below.

46



We may thus recognize that it has not been possible to confirm any
crime prevention effect of Operation Identification.

On the other hand alarm signs have a deterrent effect. Houses with
alarm system run a smaller risk of burglary. It is reduced 3.2 times in
comparison with houses carrying no signs at all. This is a point
estimate. With 95 % certainty the reduction of risk lies in the interval
1.4-7.7 times.

It should be pointed out in this context that there are certain
indications of a greater number of houses at risk among those with
alarm system. The reduction of risk found between the prior period
and the observation period is also a fact that substantiates the
contention that alarm systems have a deterrent effect on burglars (see
fig. 3.5 and 3.6).

The combination of alarm and Operation Identification, however,
has shown no effect, which may appear remarkable in view of the
outcome with alarm alone. I have no explanation of this but should
point out that the figures in this category are very small (66 houses),
so that there is much scope for random variation. To obtain a
significant difference not more than one house in this group need
have had a burglary.
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4 Operation Identification and
the stolen goods

4.1 Introduction
From the foregoing section it has appeared that no preventive effect
of Operation Identification can be documented. But perhaps those
burgled have retained marked objects - or if these have been stolen -
have got them back? In the introductory theoretical section I stated
that this aspect of Operation Identification is very important for the
success of the theory.

I deal with this question by first presenting figures of the flow of stolen
goods from residential burglaries, the quantity of marked objects and
the possibility of their recovery. This is followed by consideration of
the extent to which burglars avoid dealing in marked objects.

4.2 The flow of stolen goods
The contents in the flow of stolen goods from residential burglaries
are determined by numerous factors. The first is what there is to steal
at all in people's homes.

The spread of wealth between households exhibits great varia-
tions - from elderly wealthy persons who, apart from hereditary
possessions, have collected masses of objects in the course of their
lives, through young families with a passion for gadgets, young
people who have recently moved in, to people on the shady side of
life. The existence of articles of consumption is, however, such that
there is at least something desirable for a burglar.

Another fundamental factor is what is in fact stolen - or rather - what
the thieves most wish for. Here their preferences, the objects
available to them and their means of transport enter into the picture.
Briefly it may be said that valuable and compact objects that are easy
to dispose of are the most attractive. Apart from the most popular,
which of course is money - at least as long as it is available in fairly
large amounts - it is jewellery that is most coveted.

As regards Operation Identification an essential aspect is which of the
desirable objects in a person's possession can be marked. The idea is
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that thieves will be loath to have anything to do with marked
objects.

If they steal them nevertheless, Operation Identification should lead
to restoration of the objects to the rightful owners. For this purpose
the police have a computer-based Register of Stolen Property.

Stolen objects furnished with some form of unique identity (e.g.
production number, personal identity number, name or initials, etc)
can be entered in this Register. A person's identity number is of
advantage as, via national registration data for example, suspect
objects can be directly checked against the person having them in his
possession.

The first point - what in fact exists to steal - is difficult to answer with
any great accuracy. There are, however, exceptions for certain
articles. Thus about 90 % of all households have TV, a large number
have stereo equipment, and so on.

On the other hand it is rather simpler to investigate what is stolen. I
have attempted (Knutsson, 1980) to establish the flow of objects
deriving from dwellings burgled in Stockholm in 1977.

The table below shows the numbers of objects stated to have been
stolen in the 6 044 burglaries, in nine groups. These nine groups
account for 75 % of all objects recorded in the reports (96 000 of
128 000).

Table 4.1 Stolen objects from 6044 residential burglaries reported to
the police and recorded in the Register of Stolen Property in
Stockholm, 1977
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Apart from records/cassettes two groups of objects predominate
-jewellery and silver. The large number of silver items is explained by
the relative commonness of cutlery in the reports. A set of silver
cutlery (knives, forks and spoons) may thus comprise 36 objects. As is
seen, the objects consist almost exclusively of capital goods (a little
surprising fact for that matter).

The second column in the table shows the numbers of objects
recorded in the Register of Stolen Property. The nine groups of
objects together account for about 80 % of all items entered in the
Register by reason of these burglaries. Of all objects reported stolen
they represent about 5 % (5 900 of 128 000).

Comparatively few of the stolen objects were thus recorded in the
Register of Stolen Property. This points to the fact that most persons
do not have particulars of production number or other identity on
their possessions.

The percentages of different types of stolen objects recorded in the
Register, however, vary greatly, being very high for paintings
(63 %) , stereo equipment (58 %) and TV sets (44 %), fairly high for
example for cameras and camera equipment (30 %) , fairly low for
jewellery (7 %) and very low for silverware (2 %). The percentage
for records/cassettes is negligible.

The identification has usually been of conventional kind (production
number, initials, signature, etc), but personal identity numbers have
also occurred. Proportionally the latter totalled barely 3 % (158 of
5 913). It may be presumed that the use of personal identity numbers
is connected with Operation Identification.

It may be mentioned in this context that the number of dwellings in
Stockholm involved in Operation Identification at the end of 1977
was 2-3 % (The Statistical Institute, 1977).

The proportion of objects identified by personal identity number
varies for different types. It is, for example, nearly 7 % for stereo
equipment, 5 % for cameras/camera equipment and 2 % for jewel-
lery, silverware, TV sets and watches.

Of all objects entered in the Register of Stolen Property just over 3 %
have been restored to their rightful owners (198 of 5 913). For the
specified types of objects the figure is rather lower (2.6 %).

The proportion varies somewhat, however, for different kinds of
objects. About 6 % of stereo equipment and radio sets were restored,
about 2 % of watches, jewellery and silverware.

Of all marked objects listed four were restored, i.e. 2.5 % (4 of 158).
Regardless of type of object or form of identification, accordingly,
the great majority of objects listed in the Register of Stolen Property
could thus not be restored to their rightful owners.
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What is the corresponding flow from dwellings participating in
Operation Identification? The table below shows what was reported
to have been stolen in the 50 completed burglaries from these
dwellings in Stuvsta in 1979-1982.

Table 4.2 Objects reported stolen or listed in the Register of Stolen
Property from 50 burglaries reported to the police in houses
participating in Operation Identification in Stuvsta 1979-1982

In comparison with the stolen goods from the Stockholm burglaries a
larger proportion have been entered in the Register of Stolen
Property and a larger proportion of the stolen objects are marked.
The percentages are shown in the table below (for the groups up to
"Paintings" excluding "Antiques").
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Relatively more objects have thus been entered in the Register via
Operation Identification. But not a single object listed in the Register
has been restored from the Operation Identification burglaries in
Stuvsta (see fourth column in Table 4.2).

The general pattern as regards the proportions of objects from
different groups is roughly the same, with small proportions of
valuables, e.g. jewellery and silverware (see table below).

For the Stockholm burglaries 5 % of these stolen goods were listed in
the Register of Stolen Property against 8 % for the Operation
Identification households in Stuvsta. The proportion of stolen goods
in this category that were marked is minimal.

As regards capital goods of consumer type - e.g. TV, stereo and radio
sets - the proportions are considerably greater, as shown by the table
below.
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For just over one-third of the Stockholm and barely half of the
Operation Identification burglaries these stolen objects had been
entered in the Register. From the latter burglaries the number of
marked objects amounted to barely one-third.

In view of the fact that all burglaries in Stuvsta relate to Operation
Identification households it is remarkable that only half of the stolen
objects were listed in the Register. A probable explanation is that
many people are content merely to set up the signs but omit to mark
their things or to record the production number.

The outcome as regards the small proportion of recorded valuables
and the fairly proportion of TV sets and the like - regardless of
whether the householder participated in Operation Identification or
not - gives rise to a reflection as to what is markable and what
possessions a person most wishes to retain.

I assume that among jewellery and silverware there is much that has a
great affective value. A problem with Operation Identification in this
respect is that these objects are to a large extent impossible to mark.
Another thing, of course, is what means exist to recover them if they
are stolen. The results point to a rather meagre possibility.

Objects to which, on the other hand, there is not the same personal
relationship - e.g. TV sets and stereo - are markable and recordable
to an entirely different extent. But do people react so strongly if they
are stolen and do they really want to have them back? Many consider
undoubtedly that the matter can be better settled through their
insurance company. I think, too, that many don't want them back as
they feel them to be "soiled" by having been in the thief's
possession.

The results here presented point in my opinion to some serious
shortcomings in Operation Identification.

• What people most want to safeguard is not markable (only 1 % of
the stolen jewellery and silverware from Operation Identification
burglaries were marked).

• The marking does not immunize the objects against theft (a bare
third of stolen TV sets and the like from Operation Identification
burglaries were marked).

• The probability of getting back stolen marked objects is very small
(none of the marked objects from Operation Identification
burglaries have been restored).

The modest effect of Operation Identification on the flow of stolen
goods accords with the findings of Heller et al. (1975).

But it is possible that participants in Operation Identification retain
more of their possessions as a result.
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4.3 Are marked things left because they are
marked?

What thieves leave unstolen and for what reason is a critical factor in
Operation Identification. That they are to any great extent guided by
moral scruples - e.g. "I do not steal more than I need" -1 personally
have great difficulty in imagining.

The decisive factors presumably are what is available, the time that
they dare remain on the scene of the crime, what objects are
attractive to them, and their transport resources. In parentheses it
may be mentioned that drug injection criminals who have a car
appear to be more efficacious in their criminal operations than
colleagues who have no car of their own (Kiihlhorn & Edlund,
1982).

The extent to which marked objects are left unstolen precisely
because they are marked is difficult to decide. But certain estimates
can be made. The extent to which certain objects are recorded as
stolen from burglaries in Operation Identification households can be
compared with those stolen from other unfortunates. If the theory
functions, differences in the stolen goods profile should be found
which can be related back to Operation Identification.

Figure 4.1 shows percentually the extent to which different types of
objects are recorded in reports of residential burglaries among
Operation Identification householders in Stuvsta (shaded field). For
each type of object the average number stolen is also indicated.

This may be compared with the residential burglaries in Stockholm in
1977. The number of Operation Identification households is here so
small that it cannot reasonably affect the result.

It will be seen from the figure that cash was reported stolen in roughly
30 % of the cases - both from Operation Identification households
and others. The difference in average amount stolen is difficult to
explain with reference to Operation Identification.

Jewellery was taken in nearly 80 % of Operation Identification
burglaries and about 40 % of the others. This difference as well can
hardly be related to Operation Identification. The most likely
explanation is that there was more jewellery to steal in Operation
Identification households and that the thieves take the jewels they
find.

TV sets are an interesting group of objects. Since most people have a
TV, the figure of 8 % signifies that most Operation Identification
households retained their sets. The problem is that the same
proportion of other households also retained their sets.
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It can thus actually not be decided whether Operation Identification
households had retained their TV sets by reason of Operation
Identification or whether they would have retained them in any case
since the thieves were uninterested in them. In view of the bulk of TV
sets, the demand on the receiver market, etc, I personally incline to
the latter view.

A perusal of all groups of objects and of the general picture that
emerges indicates that Operation Identification does not appear to
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have affected what is stolen. As regards the objects that are
markable, e.g. TV sets, stereo equipment, radio sets and cameras,
the patterns are similar. On the other hand there are certain
differences among objects marked only to a small extent, e.g.
jewellery and valuables.

These differences may be better explained by the difference in
opportunity structure between afflicted dwellings. The Operation
Identification burglaries occurred in one-family houses, the others
mainly in flats. Since the income level is generally higher for those
living in one-family houses, they would probably offer objects of
greater attraction to burglars.

I wish to point out that is is not proved that Operation Identification
did not lead to the non-theft of marked objects. Strictly speaking one
would need to make an inventory in burgled dwellings in order to
answer the question. The fact is rather that, from the available
information, Operation Identification does not seem to have had this
effect. Insofar as objects were not stolen the reason would thus be
that they lacked interest for the thief.
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5 Operation Identification and
crime clearance rate

Another substantial aspect of the Operation Identification theory
relates to the crime clearance rate. The intention is that criminals who
commit burglaries in Operation Identification households run a
greater risk of getting caught. This in turn should have a deterrent
effect on them and their colleagues.

The clearance rate for residential burglaries in the last few years has
been around 13-14 %. It is thus relatively low. In certain metropo-
litan areas it is even lower. In Stockholm the figure is 7-8 %. In the
mid-sixties this figure was considerably higher - just below 20 %.
There is thus ample scope for improvement.

The investigations that have been made of the crime clearance rate
show that it is the information existing in the crime report that more
or less decides whether a crime is cleared up or not. The single most
important item of information is the name of the suspect. If this is not
known there is little probability of the crime being cleared up (see, for
example, Knutsson, 1983b). This applies also to residential bur-
glaries.

Of the altogether some 20 000 residential burglaries reported in 1981
about 14 % (2 700) were cleared up. Of the roughly 19 000 crimes in
which no name was mentioned about 10 % (1 800) were cleared up.
When the name of a suspect was reported the figure was about 70 %
(900 of 1 300).

The most usual manner of clearing up residential burglaries is that the
burglar is caught more or less in the act (Knutsson, 1979). Most
commonly a neighbour notices something suspect, e.g. a noise of
breaking. The latter rings the police, who immediately send a patrol
to the site. They then apprehend the thief in the act or during flight.
(Residential burglaries, moreover, appear to be one of the crimes for
which a quick turn-out affects the probability of apprehension (van
Kirk, 1978).) The police who have apprehended the suspect then
hand him over for investigation and write a report.

It is, above all, this process that explains the existence of reports
which name the suspect and why these crimes are to so large an extent
cleared up.
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In discussing the clearing up of crimes a distinction should be made
between crimes cleared up in the course of the criminal investigation
and those which initiated the investigation (cf. 2.2.4). The pronounc-
ed decline in the clearance rate for Stockholm is partly due to the now
fewer residential burglaries recorded per suspect (Knutsson,
1983a).

It is, in particular, when the criminals have stolen goods in their
possession that Operation Identification enters into the picture.

According to the earlier cited study (Knutsson, 1979) stolen goods
were found on barely half of the burglars. But if the criminals are
caught in the immediate vicinity of the scene of the crime, Operation
Identification has no significance since the victims can identify the
objects. It is actually only when the police find suspected stolen goods
that cannot be directly associated with a specific burglary that
Operation Identification may be of significance.

About every tenth cleared-up burglary was cleared up through the
finding of goods in the possession of a person which could be assigned
to a specific burglary. The police had, for example, stopped and
examined suspect cars, made checks at places frequented by criminals
or in other way noticed suspect objects.

The problem here is that one does not know in how many cases there
has been failure to associate suspected stolen goods with a specific
burglary. According to the police this very commonly happens. If
there was an identity number on any of the objects it would be a very
simple matter.

Here there is a great potential for Operation Identification. It is thus
possible that the crime clearance situation could be improved through
Operation Identification.

The burglaries in Stuvsta have also been studied in respect of the
clearance rate. Of all burglaries during the observation period 8 %
were cleared up. For the Operation Identification burglaries the
figure was 9 %, for the others 8 % (se table below).
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would emphasize, however, that the scope for random variation is
fairly great in view of the relatively small numbers involved.

In interpreting this result it should be borne in mind that only a few
per cent of all stolen objects from Operation Identification burglaries
were marked. It is therefore hardly reasonable to expect Operation
Identification to have any effect on the crime clearance rate.
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6 Concluding discussion

6.1 Tenability of the result
From the earlier sections it has appeared that no crime prevention
effect of Operation Identification could be documented, nor was it
found to have any effect on either the flow of stolen goods or the
crime clearance rate.

All investigations have their weaknesses. It is thus important to
discuss how satisfactory the result is. Concerning the conclusion of a
lack of crime prevention effect this is based on a broad empirical
foundation. About 3 500 households, of which barely a third
participated in Operation Identification, were observed during a total
period of four years. The burglary rate was of an order such that the
confidence in the results is reasonable.

The data are not so satisfactory, on the other hand, concerning the
flow of stolen goods and the crime clearance rate. Some 60 cases have
been studied and there are several factors of uncertainty. But I
maintain that the outcomes for the various subaspects are entirely in
line with one another.

This is an important point to notice, as the various assumed effects
partly build upon one another. The crime prevention effect
postulates, above all, that the crime clearance rate is affected by
Operation Identification. The crime clearance rate, in turn, postula-
tes an effect on the flow of stolen goods, which should also have a
crime prevention effect. The three partial results thus reinforce one
another.

But there are some other complications. I have studied only
one-family houses. I can say nothing about the effect of Operation
Identification on dwellings in blocks of flats. It should be noted,
however, that the proportion of marked objects in the Register of
Stolen Property is low (although slightly rising) and that the figures of
restored pbjects are small (Annex III).

A further complication is that in some American studies crime
prevention effects are said to have been found in the form of
diminished risks for Operation Identification households.
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Gabor (1981) presents one example. His material, however, is so
small that the effect is not statistically assured. It may equally well be
due to chance - which is also pointed out by the author.

In their survey of American studies Heller et al. (1975) present some
cases which point to a crime-reducing effect. They reveal some
possible sources of error, however, and do not appear to be
convinced of the results. It is, among other things, the fact that no
effects have been proved either on the stolen goods or on the crime
clearance rate that make them doubtful.

It is, of course, always possible to find one or another case in which
Operation Identification has led to success in clearing up crimes and
in restoration of stolen goods. But a theory cannot be substantiated
by citing occasional cases. The method is called "exampling" and
lacks scientific value apart from serving as illustration.

My own view is that, purely theoretically, Operation Identification
appears reasonable. Reality, however, seems to operate in a different
way than Operation Identification presupposes. It is therefore that it
has not been possible to trace any effects.

6.2 What should be one's attitude to negative
results?

It is, of course, a gloomy state of affairs when one cannot find the
positive effects an action or a programme is supposed to have. I would
strongly emphasize two points in this context.

In the first place one cannot definitely know in advance whether a
measure will be effective or not.

There is, secondly, only one way to get clarity on that point and that is
to implement the measure and then evaluate the result.

For Operation Identification the outcome was negative. This must,
however, not mean that one omits to try other strategies or measures
for crime prevention.

It should be pointed out that the result is by no means unique in
evaluation research. Rather the contrary - it is studies showing
positive effects of actions or programmes that are conspicuous by
their absence, at least so long as one keeps to methodologically
acceptable evaluations.

The fact is that researchers to some extent can themselves "deter-
mine" the results. In treatment research there are, for example,
plenty of examples in which the choice of method has produced
positive results - regardless of whether they were so or not (see, for
example, Jenner et al., 1977).
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By evaluating Operation Identification on "Operation Identifica-
tion's conditions" I should undoubtedly have been able to present a
study showing positive effects. Such a "study", moreover, would be
considerably simpler to carry out.

One attitude is that it is not necessary at all to evaluate whether a
measure or programme has the alleged effect. Reliance should be
placed on those who work with it in practice. They know best.

Such an attitude is basically indefensible. It guarantees that one will
not find out anything about anything.

Measures and programmes, if they are considered important, should
be evaluated. Experience has shown, however, that it is difficult for
the organizations concerned to accept negative findings. The
evaluators are unwelcome, those concerned ensure that evaluations
have such a form that the results are positive, and so on.

We must strive for solutions to these problems. Otherwise there is a
risk of poor evaluation research and thus of poor information for
decision-makers. In the long run this is unfortunate for all parties.

6.3 Final comments
About 2 % of all houses in the studied area were afflicted by
burglaries every year. Some admittedly had more than one burglary
but there is a constant new recruitment of households to the group of
victims. Over a five-year period roughly every tenth house received
the attentions of a burglar and over a ten-year period nearly every
fifth. Considerable figures are thus involved.

This situation became increasingly serious in the late sixties and early
seventies. People must now accept that they may suffer an event of
this kind.

That fear has gripped people's minds is seen from the growing
number of protected houses. An interesting fact is that it is the
increase of alarm systems that was strongest in the later part of the
observation period. At the last observation about every tenth house
had an alarm system.

The study has shown that alarm systems are effective. They greatly
diminish the risk of burglary. But there are some drawbacks.

• Alarm systems are expensive. Not everyone can afford them.

• Alarm is often set off by other causes than burglary. There are
many false alarms. Howling alarm signals, regardless of reason,
are a sanitary nuisance for those living round about.

• Alarm systems require a supporting organization. Someone must
answer them, investigate the cause and take action.
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• Alarm systems prevent crime - for those who have them. Through
crime redistribution the risk becomes greater for the unprotect-
ed.

In the prolongation of this trend there is a risk of differences arising
between the ability of different groups to protect themselves against
crime. One thing is certain, it will not be the poorer householders who
are the winners.

The American colleagues of the Swedish crime prevention police do
not merely give information about locks and the like. They also help
people to organize patrols to protect themselves against intruders in
their areas.

A positive way of viewing the matter is that this increases the
interaction and solidarity between the inhabitants. (This positive
effect of criminality was noted for that matter by Durkheim even in
his day.) To put it bluntly, one assists in creating citizens' guards.

It is no Utopia that we may have a similar phenomenon in
Sweden.

One may ask whether this development is inexorable.

When criminologists speak about the crime trend in general, we often
refer to changes in the opportunity structure and in social control.
That we have acquired a richer assortment of expensive and desirable
consumer articles in our homes in the past 20-30 years is
manifest.

The mass consumption society has also had the effect that we
organize our lives in a different way than before. Since women go out
to work to a greater extent, more dwellings are left empty in the
daytime. More people, furthermore, live on their own.

According to Cohen & Felson (1979) three things are required for
crime to be committed: (1) motivated criminals, (2) appropriate
objects and (3) the absence of capable guardians (some who can
intervene directly or indirectly). When these three converge in time
and space, crime ensues. A change in any of these components affects
the crime trend.

The increase in residential burglaries could thus be explained by the
fact that appropriate objects have become more numerous and that
capable guardians to a greater extent than before are lacking.

If this conclusion is accepted, measures will be recommended which
are directed to increasing the number of capable guardians. Waller &
Ohiro (1978) maintain, for example, that in order to reduce
residential burglaries someone in the household should stay at home.
In practical terms this would mean a radical change of social
structure, with equality issues quickly coming into the limelight.

63



In actual fact there is information which indicates that active
criminals have become more numerous and that this is a factor in the
increase of crime.

In Stockholm the number of residential burglaries brought to the
notice of the police more than doubled between the mid-sixties and
the end of the seventies. The crime clearance rate, on the other hand,
fell from nearly 20 % to 6-7 %.

Behind this reduction lay two factors. Owing to centralization of the
criminal investigations the police lost contact with juvenile criminals.
They hardly occurred at all among the suspects at the later date. The
second factor was that fewer crimes were recorded per investigation
(Knutsson, 1983a).

Looking, on the other hand, at the key group in this context - men
aged 20-30 years - the number of suspects increased. Of still greater
interest is the fact that the number of times each individual was
suspected of residential burglary increased even more.

In relation to reported crimes - which had more than doubled - this
age group occurred to roughly the same extent as before. This may be
explained by the fact that it is chiefly chance factors that decide
whether a person is caught or not (see chapter 5). The higher the level
of activity, the greater the risk of being caught.

The burglars in this group would thus have been both more numerous
and more active. Despite the lower crime clearance rate the highly
active criminals would be caught to the same extent as before.

The reason why burglars have become more numerous is difficult to
answer with any exactitude, except by reference to the general social
development.

On the other hand there are more manifest explanations of why they
get caught more often during a year. One may be the increase of drug
addiction among them and that the multiplicator effect of drugs on
criminal activity has been operative. Another possibility is that
incapacitating forms of correctional treatment are now adopted to a
lesser extent. These two explanations, moreover, do not exclude one
another.

In a discussion of countermeasures, accordingly, one should not a
priori exclude the criminals.

Reppetto (1974) discusses several possible counterstrategies. He is
somewhat deprecatory of measures aimed at circumventing or
preventing the means for committing crime, owing to different
displacement effects that may arise.

Swedish experience does in fact point to the possibility of reducing
the opportunity structure without displacement effects needing to
occur (Knutsson & Kiihlhorn, 1980).
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In the case studied, however, the total opportunity structure was
altered. As regards residential burglaries it is a matter of changes at
the individual level. By such means one can hardly reduce criminality,
merely redistribute it - unless the majority of objects are affected.

Nor, with the exception of alarm systems, would there seem to be any
assured methods, at least for one-family houses, from the point of
view of technical crime prevention. One possibility might be that
future dwellings are constructed as fortifications. It is hoped that this
is nothing but a grotesque idea.

Reppetto recommends, instead, efforts directed rather to the
criminal. It must not be forgotten that it is only a fraction of the
population who are guilty of this kind of crime.

He points, among other things, to the great role of drugs in this
context. A large part of the increase in residential burglaries is
attributed to drugs. A reduction of drug addiction would result in
substantial lowering of the crime rate.

That drugs have been a weighty factor also in the development in
Sweden is manifest. But we cannot (as yet) say precisely how much it
has meant. Our attempts hitherto to help drug addicts to get to grips
with their problems have met with little success. Here there is scope
for trying new methods.

One possibility is to attempt to improve the crime clearance rate
situation.

Such measures may in principle follow two lines. Either one can
attempt by means of intensified criminal investigation to elucidate the
suspects' entire criminality and not merely the crime which initiated
the investigation or one can concentrate one's efforts on getting hold
of more of the criminals.

The former method should be the simpler one. But one may question
its usefulness. The most manifest effect would be a slight improve-
ment in the crime clearance rate (Knutsson, 1983b).

As regards the second method we know of no assured means
(Reppetto, 1974:73-76). And as Reppetto says, it is hardly reason-
able to expect any substantial effect merely through police activiti-
es.

As regards the other sectors of the judicial apparatus and their
possibilities Reppetto is not averse to the use of the incapacitation
effect (closed institutions, e.g. prisons, greatly reduce the opportu-
nities for crime).

Research hitherto concerning incapacitation indicates that no dra-
matic effects are forthcoming. Some even maintain that more
incapacitation merely aggravates the situation. A Swedish study of
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crimes of violence, however, points to an opposite result (Kiihlhorn
etal. , 1984).

We cannot expect to find any single measure that would radically
reduce the problem.

But if we want to arrest the present trend, we must try different
measures and perhaps look for entirely new approaches. They should
also have such a form that they can be evaluated.

Personally I find it difficult to accept the objections raised against the
use of experiments from the social and legal spheres (Sherman,
1983). Through them we can get an idea of the efficacy of our
countermeasures. This, too, is an example of the forms an evaluation
may have.

Those who object to at least trying new strategies should consider the
consequences of not doing so.
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Tables
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Table-III. Reported residential burglaries in the studied area (excl.
burglaries in flats) and in the rest ofHuddinge in absolute figures and
per 100 dwellings 1975-1982
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Annex I

Calculation methods

Jan Ahlberg

Introduction
The intention was to study whether participation in Operation
Identification provides some protection against burglary. For this
purpose the one-family houses in a limited area were observed during
a 4-year period. Some houses were "vaccinated" with an OI sign
which was expected to deter thieves, the remainder were "unvacci-
nated", i.e. had no OI sign. The "individual material" (houses)
numbered about 3 500, about 800 of which had been vaccinated.

Method
The evaluation was thus organized as an epidemiological study. The
vaccinated houses are compared with the unvaccinated in respect of
burglaries.

The analysis is directed to an estimate of the "relative risk" (the rate
ratio), which is a measure of the relative risks of burglary in
vaccinated and unvaccinated houses. The Mantel-Henzel test is then
used to determine whether a significant difference exists, i.e. whether
the relative risk significantly differs from 1.

In the calculation of relative risk and in the test of the hypothesis a
check has been made for the variables "houses at risk" and alarm
system.

The keeping of these two variables under control implies in practice
that the population has been stratified in four groups. The
Mantel-Henzel test, unlike the ordinary simple chi-2-test, is adapted
to this situation.

The outcome of the study has been evaluated by means of two
variables (individual unit = house):

1. Afflicted or unafflicted by burglary during the observation
period.

2. Number of burglaries during the observation period.
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The two variables are intended to measure two different situations.
Variable 1 provides a measure of whether the chance of avoiding
burglary is diminished by 01. Variable 2 measures whether the
number of burglaries is diminished by OI, i.e. whether the
householder can reduce the number of burglaries by which he may be
expected to be afflicted.

The Mantel-Henzel test is based on a normal approximation of the
binomial or Poisson distributions. There is therefore no difficulty in
presenting a realistic situational description of the variables in the test
variable (the number of afflicted houses or number of burglaries)
which give these original distributions. The number of units (houses)
is also so great (about 3 500) in relation to the "p-value" (the
probability of being burgled or of burglary) that the normal
approximation cannot be questioned.

More and more houses were vaccinated (acquired OI signs) during
the observation period. These "individuals" thus transferred from
the unvaccinated to the vaccinated group. In the analysis, therefore,
the basic unit "number of house-years" has been used instead of the
number of houses. The numbers of house-years for the respective
categories have been estimated by assuming a linear growth between
the times of measurement. The assumption would seem to accord
well with reality. For the estimates of the number of OI houses, which
has a more step-shaped growth, a certain symmetry in the growth has
been assumed. Under this assumption the number of OI house-years
is satisfactorily estimated on the basis of an assumed linear
growth.

Result
The result of the study can be summarized in the following two tables
(unstratified).
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and 0.95 for variable 2. This could be interpreted as substantiating
that the risk of burglary is increased by 3 % by joining in OI, whereas
the number of burglaries on the other hand is reduced by 5 %. As the
disparate results indicate, they are far from being significant but must
be denoted rather as due to chance. The chi-2-distributed test
variable in the Mantel-Henzel test gives observation values of 0.04
and 0.11 respectively. For a significant result at the 5 % level
(two-tailed test) a value of 5.02 would have been required.

In the same way "alarm" has been tested against "no measure". The
result appears from the report.
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Annex II

Number of one-family houses in the area
According to data from the population and housing census (FoB) the
number of one-family houses in the area was 3 258 in 1975 and 3 533
in 1980.

The figures are for September/October in the respective years.
According to the Head of Statistics at the Huddinge Local Council it
should not be too hazardous to assume a fairly uniform growth. A
large part of the increment consists of single houses on partitioned
sites and previously unbuilt-upon sites. A problem is the terrace
houses which come "en bloc". On the other hand moves into the area
have often been delayed owing to the austere market. Assuming
uniform growth (55 detached/terrace houses per annum) the figures
are:
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Annex III

Table A. Number of reported residential burglaries, number of
objects in the Register of Stolen Property, number and percentage
of marked objects, and number and percentage of burgled
objects restored. The entire country 1977-1982

It will be seen from the table that, per reported residential burglary in
the entire country, the number of objects in the Register of Stolen
Property has increased slightly - from 0.8 per burglary in 1977 to 1.0
in 1982.

The quantity of objects marked with personal identity number has
slightly increased, varying around 6 % since 1978. In absolute figures
it is a matter of just over 1 000 objects annually.

The percentage of restored objects has risen slightly, from 5-6 % to
7-8 %. In all, the number has been about 1 500 objects per annum in
the last few years. With an occasional exception the percentage of
marked objects restored is rather lower, the total varying between
50-90 per annum. It is thus a matter of small quantities.

It appears that the occurrence of different kinds of objects varies in
relation to what has been stolen. Table B shows the numbers of
objects of eleven categories for the period 1977-1979. The percen-
tage of those marked with personal identity number varies from
about 2 % to 17 %. Of altogether some 40 000 objects barely 2 000
(5 %) were marked.
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Table B. Number of objects in the Register of Stolen Property, number
and percentage of marked objects, and number and percentage of
burgled objects restored by type of object. The entire country
1977-1979

The variation in proportion of restored objects is small, oscillating
between 4 % and 6 %. Marked objects are restored to a slightly less
extent, amounting to about 70 over the entire period.

Table C shows the same figures as Table B for the period 1980-1982.
The percentage of marked objects has slightly increased, by about
1 % to a total of 6 %. The figures for certain groups of objects are
fairly high;for radio sets, stereo equipment, silver, etc, they exceed
10 %. For jewellery and cutlery, which are attractive objects for
theft, however, the figures have not much changed.

The percentage of restored objects has risen by 2 % -from about 5 %
in 1977-79 to about 7 % in 1980-82. This increase can, however, not
be attributed to marking.The total is admittedly rather higher in the
latter period, but the increase is explained by a single group of objects
- paintings. Taking this into account the proportion of restored
marked objects falls to about 3 %. The quantities are small.
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Table C. Number of objects in the Register of Stolen Property, number
and percentage of marked objects, and number and percentage of
burgled objects restored by type of object. The entire country
1980-1982

Table D shows how the number of objects in the Register of Stolen
Property varies between police districts. The metropolitan districts
are shown separately. Group II is the larger districts, Group IV the
smallest. The percentage of marked objects is smallest in the two
largest districts (Stockholm and Gothenburg) and largest in
Malmo.

Table D. Number of objects in the Register of Stolen Property, number
and percentage of marked objects, and number and percentage of
burgled objects by police districts
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The proportion of restored objects rises the smaller the district - from
about 4 % in Stockholm to 12 % for districts in Group IV. A
recurrent pattern is that the proportion of marked objects restored is
lower than for those listed with other than personal identity number
in the Register of Stolen Property.
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